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Introduction 

The June 2020 primary elections were conducted under highly unusual circumstances. The 
Coronavirus pandemic delayed the Democratic Presidential Primary, originally scheduled for 
April 28, 2020, until June 23, 2020, the primary date for other offices. The consolidated 
primary date, the large number of hotly contested races throughout the County (including 
Democratic primaries for District Attorney and two out of the three Congressional districts 
partly contained in the County, as well as a Republican primary for one of those three 
Congressional seats), and high voter turnout combined with logistical difficulties caused by 
the pandemic to create long lines and administrative difficulties at many of the County’s 
polling sites. These extraordinary conditions also exposed weaknesses in voter and poll 
worker education systems. The record-crushing demand for absentee ballots combined with 
problems at the US Postal Service resulted in late delivery of ballots. While the evidence is 
anecdotal, it does appear that all of these factors worked together to disenfranchise some 
voters, and seriously inconvenience many more. 

County Legislators received an unusually high number of complaints concerning the conduct 
of the 2020 Primary. Concerned about the need to do better for the 2020 General Election – 
an election extremely likely to face the same pandemic-related conditions as the Primary – 
Board of Legislators Chair Benjamin Boykin established this Task Force. Co-chaired by 
Catherine Borgia, the Chair of the Committee on Budget and Appropriations, and Vedat 
Gashi, Chair of the Committee on Public Works and Transportation, Task Force members 
also included Alfreda Williams, Vice Chair of the Board of Legislators and MaryJane 
Shimsky, Majority Leader of the Board of Legislators. The Task Force was asked “to obtain 
public input about the June 23rd Primary Election” and recommend “proactive steps that can 
be taken for the November 3rd General Election.” To that end, the Task Force conducted a 
public input session on Wednesday, July 8th, at 7 PM, and accepted written submissions 
from constituents. All told, the public information session received the accounts of 81 
people, and 164 emails and other written accounts were placed in the public record. Chair 
Boykin also asked the Task Force to submit a report to the Board of Legislators on August 
7, 2020, a date delayed by the power outages caused by Tropical Storm Isaias. 

Primary responsibility for conducting elections in this County rests with the Westchester 
County Board of Elections (BOE). The BOE is led by two commissioners, one Democrat and 
one Republican. Their independence is carefully protected by State law: once appointed, 
Commissioners can be removed only by the Governor, and only for cause. The main 
responsibility of the legislative and executive branches of County government with regard to 
elections is the power of the purse, appropriating both operating and capital expenses. 
However, under State statute and decisional law Boards of Election may make required 
expenditures without the consent of their counterparts in County government, and bill the 
County for those expenses. 
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This Task Force recognizes that the Board of Legislators (BOL) lacks the power to require 
policy or operational changes at the BOE. However, given the public outcry about the 
problems surrounding the 2020 Primary, and the near universal fear about the 
consequences of a repeat performance for the 2020 General Election, this Task Force is 
condensing public comments and recommendations into this document. We do so in the 
spirit of assisting the BOE with identifying problems and possible solutions. This Task Force 
and the Board of Legislators stand ready to cooperate with the BOE, the Executive branch 
of County government (which has already submitted a written proffer of assistance to the 
BOE), and all other relevant bodies to make sure that all voters who want to vote in the 2020 
General Election will be able to do so, with minimum inconvenience; and that their votes will 
be counted in an accurate and timely manner.  
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I. Communications with the Voting Public 

Communication with the voting public and all stakeholders is one of the critical areas where 
concerted, coordinated and focused local action can have a significant positive impact on a 
November 2020 General Election. Many comments the BOL received focused or touched upon 
this problem. 

The Governor’s executive orders and other decisions made in response to the pandemic, 
including consolidating the Presidential Primary originally scheduled in April with the 
Congressional and local Primaries in June; requiring that absentee ballot applications be mailed 
by local Boards of Elections to all registered voters; and reducing or waiving of some of the 
voter communications requirements made the June 2020 Primary voting experience more 
confusing and complicated.  The decision by the Westchester Board of Elections to significantly 
condense Election Day polling sites due to lack of poll watcher staffing added to the confusion, 
as many voters were uncertain of their Election Day and/or Early Voting polling site. 

In addition, although Early Voting was used successfully in the November 2019 General 
Election, and was one of the most successful components of the June 2020 Primary, it is still a 
new concept for many Westchester voters, who are used to going to the polls on Election Day. 

County Executive Latimer has pledged the resources of the County’s Communications team, 
which will significantly enhance the Board of Elections’ communication reach and breadth.  The 
BOL has also committed resources to extend the communications reach, using central BOL 
communications staff and individual legislator’s communication.  

We also recommend partnering with stakeholder organizations such as the League of Women 
Voters, voting rights advocacy groups, Westchester nonprofits, school districts, local 
governments, and the Westchester faith-based community to disseminate information on how to 
vote in the November election.  The BOE should also consider hiring a communication 
consultant individual or firm on a short-term basis to create, direct, and manage a detailed 
Communication Plan from now until Election Day. 

The Communication Plan should include: 

Campaign Encouraging Early Voting 

Early Voting was very successful in Westchester both times it has thus far been made available.  
The Board of Elections chose 17 sites around Westchester and set days and hours during the 
time allowed by New York State (NYS) law. We urge the BOE to choose more Early Voting 
sites, especially in cities such as White Plains, Yonkers and Mt. Vernon, which have a high 
concentration of resident voters and voters who commute to those cities during the workweek. 
Since NYS law allows voters to vote at any Early Voting site in the County, a communications 
plan should include information about all Early Voting sites and hours.  Hours of operation 
should also be expanded, as staffing allows.  Wide dissemination of Early Voting sites, dates, 
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and hours should begin as soon as those sites are confirmed. This information should be 
frequently posted on all social media platforms for voter access.  

Education Regarding Absentee Ballot Process 

It is anticipated that NYS will once again allow voters to use COVID as an acceptable excuse for 
receiving an absentee ballot.  It is not certain that the State will once again require BOEs to 
send out absentee ballot applications. Regardless, we anticipate a large number of absentee 
ballots to be cast in the General Election.   

Filling out the absentee ballot, especially for someone unfamiliar with doing so, can be 
confusing.  This is a high stakes problem for enfranchisement, since an incorrectly-completed 
ballot could be subject to challenge and discarded. 

We recommend easy video tutorials be created in the top 5 languages spoken in Westchester 
and disseminated widely via official County websites, email lists, social media, and through 
stakeholder partners. Tutorials should include instruction on how to fill out the absentee ballot 
application, how to fill out the absentee ballot, and how to prepare the envelope and return the 
ballot. Uploading the instructional videos to YouTube will also reach additional voters who may 
lack connection to our local political process. 

Latest Information on Polling Sites 

As soon as Early Voting and Election Day polling sites are set, they should be made available 
on all websites and social media platforms. An up-to-date list should be sent regularly prior to 
Election Day to the Westchester County newsletter lists, the local print, broadcast and online 
media, and to all partnering organizations. Any change to sites should be disseminated 
immediately using all available mediums. 

All Materials “En Español”  

Every communication in any medium - print, spoken, online, social media, etc. - should be 
translated into Spanish and made available to all partners and stakeholders.  In addition, 
community organizations should be engaged to make sure the translations are free of national 
idioms and appropriate for the multinational populations they serve.  Westchester County should 
provide additional translation services as needed upon request.   

Partnering with other Government Entities and Outside Organizations  

The Board of Elections, the County Executive’s office, and the Board of Legislators should 
coordinate and collaborate on all communication efforts. Other stakeholder organizations, 
including local governments, the League of Women Voters, voting rights advocacy groups, faith- 
based organizations, school districts, nonprofits, and political organizations should be 
encouraged to disseminate all communication about the General Election to their members and 
constituencies. 

5



An All-Media Approach 

The BOE’s communications strategy should also take a thorough, all-media approach to 
conveying information to voters. A thorough list of all print and online publications (including 
Countywide and local weeklies, Patch and Daily), broadcast media (including radio and 
television outlets), websites and social media should be at the ready, and information should be 
sent to all outlets in all media.  
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II. Websites 

A frequent concern raised by constituent comments was the difficulty of accessing information 
on the BOE website and the main Westchester County website. 

Starting as soon as possible, County IT should create pages that are easily accessible from all 
county homepages, including the BOE site, the BOL site and the main westchestergov.com site, 
with very prominent graphics to indicate how to access links. 

All information on the website must be updated at least daily, but more instantaneously if 
needed for example if a polling site changes or has technical difficulties. 

Westchester County should consult with stakeholder organizations as necessary to help them 
create similar links. 

All information on County websites should appear in English and appropriately translated in 
Spanish. 
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III.    Poll Locations 

Part of the confusion for voters during the June 2020 Primary stemmed from the consolidation 
of Election Day poll sites.  In addition, several Early Voting sites were different than the Early 
Voting sites used in the November 2019 General Election. The  BOE Commissioners report that 
they are actively looking for sites and plan to open a minimum of 17 Early Voting sites and 200-
285 Election Day sites.  This will still represent a consolidation of the customary 360 polling 
sites, and may be unavoidable, as many sites are not currently available for polling due to 
COVID health concerns, including senior facilities, nursing homes, and firehouses.  Opening 
more locations also relies on the ability to recruit and train a sufficient number of poll workers to 
adequately staff sites. Polling sites must comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). 

Location Choice and Distribution  

Any ADA accessible facility that receives Federal funding can be required to be a polling site, 
including schools and municipal buildings. Social distancing requirements create additional 
complexities when searching for new sites.  Sites that are accessible by foot or public 
transportation in dense communities should be a priority. In addition, experience with the 2020 
Primary indicates a correlation between the number of voters per polling site and the length of 
the lines at those sites. Effort should be made to ensure that there are sufficient voting locations 
in each community, given the number of voters who reside there.” 

 In addition, we recommend that conversation continue with sites to reconfigure space to allow 
for more comfortable social distancing.  Long lines of voters and social distancing requirements 
of 6 feet between family groups create a need for use more space inside a facility, including 
larger space for the actual voting machines and indoor space to accommodate lines indoors, 
especially in the case of inclement and/or extreme weather. 

Public Communication of Polling Sites 

It is critical that the BOE begins to communicate with voters as soon as sites are determined 
and Election Districts assigned.  This is particularly important since many if not most voters will 
cast their ballots in sites different from those they used for past elections. We recommend that 
timely, complete information about where to vote be released no later than late September.  We 
recommend that all voter information explain that there might be a different/new site than the 
voter had in the past; and that, due to the pandemic, voters should be on the lookout for last-
minute changes. If a site needs to be changed, information should go out promptly. We further 
recommend that social media and electronic communications be used to convey this information 
whenever possible. We recommend that the BOE work with local clerks offices to communicate 
information about polling sites.   
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IV. Poll Workers 

Both BOE Commissioners raised the alarm about the available pool of trained poll workers at a 
BOL Committee Meeting prior to the Primary. This is a significant concern.  The majority of 
currently trained poll workers are over 60 years of age, putting them at higher risk for serious 
complications should they contract COVID. The BOE Commissioners have also argued that the 
hands on portion of training must take place in-person, and in small numbers due to the 
pandemic. On Election Day the polls are open from 6 am to 9 pm, creating a 16 hour-plus day 
for poll workers when openings and closings are taken into account. Some people might want to 
be a poll worker, but are not available for the entire day. NYS law does allow for split days for 
poll workers; however the Westchester BOE has not chosen to use that provision to date.  

Recruitment  

The BOE has mailed cards to all registered voters seeking new poll workers for the General 
Election.  At present, those who have contacted the BOE to apply have received a generic 
message saying they will be contacted, but that there are many applications and the respondent 
might not be needed at present. The intent is good, but voters have complained that they found 
the solicitation more discouraging than welcoming. We therefore recommend that in the future, 
this message be used, but changed to reflect that the BOE is working hard to get all volunteers 
trained and further information will be forthcoming. 

Recruitment efforts should be stepped up and should be continuous throughout the year.  Local 
political committees should be encouraged to ask district leaders and other volunteers to 
become poll workers.  School district workers, government employees, and other workers who 
have Election Day off should be encouraged to apply. In fact, the County Executive offered 
County workers to serve as poll workers. Local college students and high school students older 
than 18 should be recruited.  All workers should be offered the enhanced pay scale in place for 
the 2020 General Election. 

We also recommend the Commissioners consider adopting split shifts as it will increase the pool 
of available workers. 

Training 

The BOE Commissioners have indicated they are working on a training video that will alleviate 
the need for some of the training to be in-person.  However they believe workers must spend 
part of the training on the actual machines with which they will be working.  We recommend as a 
short-term solution that the in-person, small attendance training begins immediately; and that as 
much online training as possible be made available. As one voter said, “If I can learn how to fix 
my car from watching a video online, I can learn how to use voting equipment.”  As soon as 
possible, a program should be found or developed to have the machine interaction part of the 
training delivered remotely, similar to flight simulation or video game technology. If that is not 
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feasible, in-person training should take place continuously, with refresher videos sent out to 
trained workers closer to Early Voting. 

Returning poll workers need refresher classes. These classes could easily be made available 
online. 

Relevant laws on voter qualifications and voting rights should be reviewed with new and 
returning poll workers to minimize calls to the BOE during Early Voting and on Election Day.  A 
hotline should be established for quick resolution of questions as needed. 

We also recommend a FAQ/Reminder sheet be created, given to each poll worker, laminated, 
and distributed to each Early Voting and Election Day polling site. 
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V.  Equipment 

Which Voting Machines? 

Critics have expressed sincere concern that the Westchester BOE has decided to conduct 
Westchester elections using the Dominion ImageCast Evolution (“Dominion ICE”) voting 
machine. While this report is charged with examining problems voiced by voters regarding their 
experience in the 2020 Primary election, and the experience with the voting machine was not 
one of them, we nevertheless address the matter briefly here.  

Under the Help America Vote Act (HAVA) and the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) each 
polling place has to have at least one voting machine for disabled voters. In 2008, Westchester 
County began using Dominion ImageCast voting machines (the “Dominion IC”) to comply with 
the law. By law, each polling place has to have at least one such voting machine.  The Bond Act 
authorizing the purchase of the Dominion IC voting machines listed the “period of probable 
usefulness” as ten years.  

When the Dominion IC voting machines had exceeded their period of probable usefulness, and 
accordingly manifest problems of dependability and impeded flexibility, the BOE moved to 
replace the 420 Dominion IC voting machines with the newest version of the same machine, the 
Dominion ImageCast Evolution. 

The WCBOE began its move to replace the Dominion IC machines in 2019, by purchasing and 
using 40 Dominion ICE voting machines for use in Early Voting in 2019. In 2020, the BOE 
purchased another 120 Dominion ICE voting machines so that it could administer the Early 
Voting sites for the 2020 Primary Election and Primary Day. No voters expressed any complaint 
or negative experience related to their use of a voting machine during the 2019 Early Voting, the 
2020 Primary Early Voting, or the 2020 Primary Election – all conducted exclusively using the 
Dominion ICE voting machines.  

Critics nevertheless allege that purchasing the Dominion ICE machine was a mistake because 
of security concerns, that purchasing updated machines was unnecessary, and that the bonding 
for the updated voting machines was an unnecessary and imprudent expense during a time of 
financial strain.  

Selection and Certification of Voting Machines 

New York Election Law grants the County Boards of Elections sole responsibility for 
selecting voting machines. Election Law § 3-226.  The certification of voting machines in New 
York State is conducted by the NYS Board of Elections (NYSBOE) Commissioners but must 
adhere to federal standards. 

The BOE has duly chosen the Dominion ICE voting machine.  NYS Election Law further 
requires the NYS Board of Elections to certify the voting machines, and the NYSBOE has 
indeed certified the Dominion ICE voting machine – twice – unanimously.  
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It bears noting that the Dominion ICE voting machine was subjected to a second certification 
review, specifically to address the specific “serious security flaw” complained about by certain 
experts and activists now. After considering these very same security concerns, the NYSBOE 
again – unanimously – chose to certify the Dominion ICE voting machine at its meeting held 
October 22, 2019.  Thus, the WCBOE acted within its authority to direct the purchase of the 
Dominion ICE machine.  

Independence of the County BOE & Funding Purchase of Voting Machines  

The law makes clear and the Courts have affirmed the independence of the County BOE from 
the County Legislature and Executive, specifically regarding the selection of voting machines.  
The Election Law also provides that an attempt by the County to withhold funding from the 
County BOE will be resolved in favor of the County BOE.  Election Law § 7-203(3) provides that 
"[i]n the event that … the county shall not execute a contract or contracts for the purchase of, 
the necessary voting machines, such contract or contracts shall be awarded, made and 
executed by the state board of elections" and that such costs "shall be chargeable to the 
county". 

So, if Westchester County chose to obstruct the selection of voting machines, Election Law § 7-
203(3) states that the funds shall be expended by the state board of elections, and that 
Westchester County shall reimburse that expenditure.   

The voting machines would be funded in either instance, but the exercise is not without 
financial implications.  If expenditure is made directly, it would be made through a Bond Act 
passed by the County at a time of historically low bond interest rates.  If the expense is made by 
the State Board of Elections, it is possible that the County would have to “reimburse” as a 
deduction against the County’s State Aid package it receives, or out of the operating budget, 
meaning that the entire amount would have to be paid upfront; both of these scenarios would 
pose an incredible burden on cash flow for a budget already incredibly strained by the 
Coronavirus.  

Necessity of New Machines 

The machines that the BOE is choosing to replace are 12 years old, with a predicted useful 
lifespan of 10 years. As a report by the Brennan Center for Justice on voting machine security 
observed, “The lifespan of electronic voting machines can vary, but experts agree that systems 
over a decade old are more likely to need to be replaced for security and reliability reasons.”   

A tour of the facilities provided to County Legislators and discussions with technicians showed 
starkly that these 12-year-old machines present very specific challenges to administering an 
election, especially in the current environment, where polling sites may need to be consolidated. 
For example, technicians reported that loading the required data for the Early Vote takes 
several minutes on the Dominion ICE voting machine, but takes much longer on the older 
Dominion IC voting machine – and at the conclusion of that very long time, the Dominion IC 
could fail, and the process would have to be restarted.   
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Given its age and technological limitations, the 12-year-old Dominion IC fails at a far greater 
rate than the new Dominion ICE voting machine. The Dominion IC machines also contain a 
more primitive computer operating system – one that has significantly less robust security 
protocols than the newest version of the machine, the Dominion ICE.  

Critics of these machines call for no machine to be purchased until some more perfect machine 
is developed sometime in the future.  These same critics have made this same argument 
against the purchase of machines for many years – but have never put forth a viable alternative 
machine to use.  

We have no indication that another more perfect voting machine is in development, or 
imminently available. Certainly none before the election to be held on November 3rd 2020 
However, we recommend that the BOE closely monitor the industry, and review any voting 
machine certified by NYSBOE in the future to determine if better alternatives merit purchase by 
Westchester County.  

 

Security Concerns 

The mere selection of a voting machine does not end concern for election security. The BOE 
has measures at the current warehouse and office facilities.  Those physical security measures 
must be constantly monitored and enhanced as needed.  Additionally, all BOE staff that are in 
possession of data, physical machines, polling books, or other equipment, or who handle 
absentee ballots must be trained on a continuous basis in security protocols. 

To ensure confidence in the voting public, all security concerns should be thoroughly 
investigated and all processes should be audited on an annual basis at a minimum, with 
particular vigilance to cybersecurity threats. 

We recommend the BOE investigate hiring an assets management consultant to define a 
system that will track all chain of command transfers, so that any security issue that develops 
can be more easily corrected. 

Printers and Electronic Poll Books 

The complaints concerning voting equipment during the 2020 Primary concerned the ratio of 
electronic poll books and printers to voting machines. Calls from poll workers to the BOE 
flagging absentee ballot applications by voters showing up to vote in person, and inquiring about 
other voter qualifications, can back up lines, therefore requiring more poll books than scanners. 
Occasional printer delays also require increasing the ratio of printers to scanners. We also 
understand that, since voters will be assigned specific voting places for the 2020 General 
Election, the BOE may order a quantity of pre-printed ballots. Doing so will help move lines 
along, and can double as emergency ballots in the event of a power outage. 

  

13



 

VI.   Early Voting 

Early Voting has been permitted in NYS since the 2019 General Election.  Despite 
disagreements about the worthiness of the type of equipment used during the Early Voting 
process, it was generally acknowledged by voters that Early Voting was the most successful 
part of the June 2020 Primary, with the fewest problems reported. Once Early Voting is well 
established and becomes accepted by the general voting populations, many of the issues of 
long lines on Election Day will be ameliorated naturally. 

Locations 

Considering that the COVID pandemic will likely still be in full force for November, we 
recommend that Early Voting be expanded to the maximum hours and days allowed by NYS 
law.  New York State law allows any voter in Westchester County to vote in any early voting 
location within the County. We recommend that additional Early Voting sites be established in 
the major cities with high populations and for which there is a significant number of Westchester 
voters commuting during the workweek, including White Plains, Yonkers, and Mt. Vernon. Once 
locations are established, significant and regularly updated communication should go out on poll 
sites and hours. All communications mediums can be used to publicize sites.  

Voter Education  

Since many voters remain uncertain about Early Voting, it is important that all stakeholders, 
especially those who have voted early, give widespread testimonials about the ease, safety, and 
convenience of Early Voting.  Cooperation with stakeholder organizations to encourage Early 
Voting should be encouraged. An all-media approach (see Section II) should be used for voter 
education. We recommend a widespread campaign to tell voters they are eligible to vote at any 
Early Voting site in Westchester County. 
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VII.   Election Day 

Although voters currently have other options, we anticipate that many voters will still choose to 
vote on Election Day.   One of the most frequent concerns of constituents who sent the BOL 
comments was operational difficulties on Primary Election Day.  

Voter Education on Locations  

As discussed in the Locations section, confusion about where to vote on Elections Day was 
widespread and caused much distress.  We recommend that voters be informed using all media 
outlets about polling locations for Early Voting and Election Day Voting. When practical, signs 
should be posted in prominent places in municipalities indicating where polling places are 
located.  Signs at former polling places should be large, prominent and noticeable, unlike the 
letter-sized signs used for 2020 Primary Day. We recommend that polling sites be available on 
all local and County websites.  If possible, an interactive feature which would allow voters to put 
in their address to find their Election Day and Early Voting sites would be very helpful. 

We also recommend that communication go out through all mediums and through partners that 
people should anticipate long lines as record voter turnout is anticipated.  Recommend that 
people plan for a potential wait and bring portable chairs, water, external phone chargers, 
snacks, etc. to minimize their discomfort in case of long wait. 

Uniformity of Procedures at Polling Place 

We recommend more education of poll workers on Frequently Asked Questions that have 
required calls to the BOE on Primary Day, including printed information for each poll worker and 
poll site. 

We further recommend better communication between polling sites and the BOE when 
problems occur.  A direct hotline for issues should be created and staffed by BOE staffers to 
address issues quickly. 
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VIII.   Absentee Ballots 

Since Westchester expects record voter turnout for the Presidential election, and since it is likely 
to be widespread interest in voting by absentee due to the ongoing COVID pandemic, we 
should be prepared for an unprecedented number of votes to be cast by mail. Considering the 
facts that there are approximately 600,000 active voters in Westchester County; that a turnout 
approaching 80% is not out of the question; and that approximately 50% of ballots for the 2020 
Primary were cast absentee, the BOE could be faced with over 200,000 absentee ballots. 
Preparing for this requires several steps to be taken immediately to manage the logistical 
needs. There are also opportunities to make the absentee ballot process more efficient in the 
long-term. 

The normal process requires a voter to request an absentee ballot application, generally by 
mail.  The application can be downloaded from the BOE website and mailed in, or picked up at 
the BOE headquarters and several other locations such as post offices and libraries.   Once a 
ballot application is received and processed by the BOE, a ballot is created specifically for the 
voter and mailed back.  The voter fills out the ballot, and returns it via mail or in person to the 
Board of Elections.  Voters can also drop off (or have someone deliver) completed, signed, 
sealed absentee ballots to any polling site. Ballots that are postmarked by Election Day are 
counted if they are received by the BOE before 7 days after the election (extended to 10 days in 
the June Primary).  Beginning with the June primary, the BOE also has accepted absentee 
ballot requests via email or by phone. 

Absentee ballots are held for up to 10 days after Election Day before they are opened, recorded 
and counted.  If someone sent in an absentee ballot and subsequently voted in person during 
Early Voting or on Election Day, that voter’s absentee ballot is discarded. As with every function 
at the BOE, two employees (one Democrat and one Republican) review each ballot.   

Several issues should be addressed given the anticipated increase in volume of absentee 
ballots for the 2020 General Election and beyond. 

Space issues 

There will be an increased need to have secure, adequately large space for employees to 
manage absentee ballots.  Prior to Election Day, the tasks include: opening absentee ballot 
requests, logging requests, creating each voter’s personalized ballot, mailing the ballot voters. 
There must be adequate, safe, and secure space to store ballots as they arrive back to the 
BOE.  After Election Day, additional space will be required to open the ballots, determine ballot 
validity, and cast the vote. The search for extra facilities should begin immediately, with the 
assistance of the County Executive and Real Estate Director.  
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Additional Staffing Needs/Training  

Processing ballot requests, receiving ballots, and opening and recording absentee ballot votes 
require diligence, care, and high degrees of competence.  In past elections, many BOE staffers 
have been deployed to manage this sensitive and critical task.  We recommend that BOE 
Commissioners make an anticipatory evaluation of the number of additional people they will 
need to assist with these tasks, given the expected increase in absentee ballot voting. Any 
additional staff brought on to help manage this process must be of very high quality and must 
receive excellent training.  Anticipatory recruitment and staffing, perhaps from other County 
departments, should begin immediately.  

Equipment needs 

Anything that helps to automate the absentee ballot processing at the BOE would improve the 
speed and accuracy of this process. 

BOE Commissioners have already purchased envelope opening machines to assist in the 
absentee application process and more of these might be required. Other equipment that might 
help include: scanners to record receipt of absentee ballot requests, a system that logs when a 
ballot was sent to a voter, and a system that helps automate when an absentee ballot was 
received.  Such a system could be made public via a website so that voters could check the 
status of their absentee ballot. This type of tracking is currently available in other states with 
long experience of mail-in voting. We recommend that BOE and County IT begin looking into 
the feasibility of such a system for November 2020. Establishing such a system will go a long 
way in bolstering voter confidence in the conduct of our elections, especially in light of the 
Trump Administration’s attack on absentee voting. 

Other physical requirements include increased furniture, tables, and personal protective 
equipment for all workers handling absentee ballots.   

Drop off boxes for ballots 

In the Primary, we discovered that some absentee ballots were not stamped by the Post Office. 
Ongoing issues with postal delivery make this another area of concern for a large volume of 
absentee ballots. The Governor issued an executive order to allow all ballots received within the 
10-day window to be counted if it was not postmarked.  Many other states have ballot drop 
boxes, similar to FedEx drop boxes, that allow voters to drive or walk up and deposit absentee 
ballots in a no-touch manner.  We recommend the BOE and County Executive office look into 
the opportunity and legality of purchasing and installing such boxes, and employ them at all 
Early Voting sites, at municipal and County office buildings, and any other appropriate, secure 
place. 

  

17



 

IX. COVID Compliance 

It goes without saying that the Coronavirus presented challenges to every aspect of the 2020 
Primary Election, and will do the same for the General Election. Every section of this report, and 
the recommendations at the end, reflect these realities, whether explicitly or otherwise. This 
specific section is reserved for discussion of compliance with public health practices in the 
conduct of the election. 

Considering the number of live voters and poll inspectors in the 2020 Primary, the number of 
complaints about compliance with PPE practices was relatively low. Given the heightened 
sensitivity to these issues in June of 2020, a low number of complaints is likely a positive sign 
that overall compliance was very good. Election inspectors’ own health concerns undoubtedly 
helped to ensure good behavior. 

However, maintaining proper public health practices for the General Election will require 
continued vigilance, training, and sufficient personal protective equipment (PPE) equipment and 
supplies (including masks, gloves, face shields as appropriate, hand sanitizer and supplies for 
sanitizing voting equipment). Given the likelihood of record or near-record turnout, it is critical 
that the BOE obtain and properly distribute adequate quantities of PPE and cleaning supplies, 
and have a plan for dealing with situations in which polling places unexpectedly run out. Poll 
worker training and guidance regarding social distancing requirements and proper use of PPE 
will be key.   

We do not know what the fall is going to bring – whether the expected second wave of the virus 
will already be here, or whether there will be more complacency, or even resistance, regarding 
public health practices. Poll workers need to be trained to handle these potentialities, and be 
adequately supplied to keep themselves and the voters safe. 

One last area of concern expressed by voters was the physical spacing at polling places, 
including how to cope with long lines. Primary Day was unseasonably hot, and voters expressed 
concern for the health of elderly and other vulnerable people on line, especially at locations in 
Ardsley, Mamaroneck and Yonkers, where many voters waited for hours outside in the heat. 
Suggestions included chairs and water, and working with the owners of the polling places to 
configure lines inside their facilities. The odds of a heatwave for the General Election may be 
low, but an early cold snap, rain, snow or strong winds are all within the realm of possibility. For 
that reason, finding ways to house more voters inside buildings while they wait might be a better 
choice where possible. 

There were also complaints about the inability to socially distance in areas where voting took 
place, or in the corridors leading to and from those areas. Dobbs Ferry Village Hall was one 
location with relatively tight corridors. Voters also claimed that the largest room in a facility was 
not necessarily the area in which the voting took place. Ardsley Middle School was placed in 
this category by voters familiar with the facility. Frank and effective discussions with those who 
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own or operate our polling sites about optimizing social distancing will be critical, especially if 
the rate of infection takes a turn for the worse in coming months.     
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X. Summary/Recommendations 

The COVID-19 pandemic has created significant challenges in all aspects of life in 2020. The 
delay of the presidential Primary, a substantial increased need for absentee ballots, difficulty in 
securing safe, ADA compliant early voting sites, a decrease in willing and able poll workers and 
the need to consolidate primary day voting sites led to communication issues, voter confusion, 
hours long wait times at the polls, equipment concerns, and social distance safety fears.  

Since the June 23, 2020 primary The Board of Legislators and the Election Information 
Gathering Task Force (EITF) has made themselves available to hear from Westchester 
residents about their experience via emails, public hearings, social media, and committee 
meetings; at the same time, working with the Board of Elections Commissioners and the County 
Executive to share these concerns, offer assistance where capable, and negotiate the purchase 
of additional needed equipment, in order to ensure that the general election in November runs 
as smoothly as it has in pre-pandemic years.  

As stated throughout the report, the EITF makes the following recommendations, many of which 
are already being implemented at the time this report was written: 

1. Partnering with the County Executive, Board of Legislators, and stakeholder 
organizations such as the League of Women Voters, voting rights advocacy groups, 
Westchester nonprofits, school districts, local governments, and the Westchester faith- 
based community to disseminate information on how to vote in the November election.   

2. Creating a communications plan which includes: 
a. Early Voting education & encouragement 
b. Absentee ballot voter education 
c. Mass distribution of voting site locations & times 
d. Bilingual information materials  
e. Easily accessible & navigable websites for voter access 
f. A comprehensive all-media approach, which all outlets and media used to reach 

out to voters.  
3. Open as many polling sites for Early Voting and Election Day as possible. This will allow 

for shorter lines, which will increase social distancing capabilities and increased voter 
turnout. Working with the Executive Branch of County government may unearth new 
potential sites. 

4. Consider allowing two work shifts for poll workers on Election Day to increase the 
number of available poll workers.  

5. Continue early recruitment for new poll workers for Early Voting and Election Day. 
6. Train poll workers early and often, preferably remotely, and in person in small groups as 

needed. The training should include the use of the equipment as well as voting laws. 
Refresher courses for experienced poll workers may be suitable for online instruction. 

7. Provide poll workers with easy reference FAQ sheets to help them problem-solve on 
site, and provide them with their own hotline to reach someone for help when needed.  
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8. Obtain a large, safe space for the secure storage and processing of absentee ballots. 
9. Create an online application that allows voters to track the status of their absentee 

ballots from application to receipt of ballot at BOE 
10. Investigate and purchase technology to help streamline opening and recording of mailed 

ballots such as scanners, envelope opening machines, enhanced programming to 
record. Work with asset management professionals to create a chain of command 
security system to minimize physical and cyber threats to machines and data. 

11. Work with municipalities to site no-touch ballot receiving boxes in high density areas, 
perhaps in Municipal Buildings as well as Early Voting and Election Day polling sites. 

12. Ensure enough PPE-masks, face shields, hand sanitizer, gloves, disinfectant wipes, 
pens- are available for every poll worker at every voting site for Early Voting and Election 
Day.  

We trust that the data collected and information analyzed will prove useful for all parties working 
together to ensure a safe, secure, and smooth election process for the 2020 Election. We 
expect this report to be used as a tool for future elections in Westchester County.  
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PRESS RELEASE 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE: 

July 2, 2020 
CONTACT: 

Jason Chervokas 

Director of Communications 

(914)-995-2838 

jmch@westchestergov.com 

NEW ELECTION INFORMATION GATHERING TASK FORCE ANNOUNCED; 

PUBLIC INPUT SESSION SET FOR JULY 8, 7 P.M. 

White Plains, NY —  A new Election Information Gathering Task Force has been established by 

Board Chairman Ben Boykin. The Task Force will obtain public input about the June 23 Primary 

Election and about pro-active steps that can be taken for the November 3 General Election.  It will 

provide a report to the Board of Legislators by August 7, 2020. 

The Task Force will hold a public input session on Wednesday, July 8 at 7 p.m.  

In order to ensure public health safety, the session will be conducted remotely, rather than in-

person, pursuant to Governor Cuomo’s Executive Order 202.1 as extended. 

The public will have multiple ways to participate: 

 Online:  To register to speak via the Board's Webex online teleconferencing system, please

visit this link.  Speakers will be called in the order of registration:

https://westchestergov.webex.com/westchestergov/onstage/g.php?MTID=e544cf7dd60ae

8922a643c64a2ea73444

 By Telephone: Participants who wish to speak by phone should register by 3 p.m. July 8.

To register, members of the public may call (914) 995-2800. Please leave a name and a

callback number where we can reach you when the comment session begins.

 In writing: Comments can be submitted in writing by emailing

BOLPublicComments@westchesterlegislators.com or mailing them to the Clerk of the

Board of Legislators, 148 Martine Ave., 8th Floor, White Plains, NY 1060.  Written

comments must be received by 5 p.m. on July 15, 2020.

Speakers shall be limited to three (3) minutes. 
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The session will be streamed live and archived on the Board’s website, 

http://www.westchesterlegislators.com 

 

The Board of Legislators members of the Task Force are: 

 

 Vice Chairwoman Alfreda Williams 

 Majority Leader MaryJane Shimsky 

 Legislator Catherine Borgia, Chairwoman of the Budget & Appropriations Committee, 

Task Force Co-Chair 

 Legislator Vedat Gashi, Chairman of the Public Works & Transportation Committee, Task 

Force Co-Chair 

  

### 
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PRESS RELEASE 
 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE:   

June 29, 2020 

 

 CONTACT: 

Jason Chervokas 

Director of Communications 

(914)-995-2838 

jmch@westchestergov.com 
 

 

LEGISLATORS TO MEET WITH ELECTION COMMISSIONERS ABOUT VOTING 

IMPROVEMENTS 

Committee of the Whole Meeting Planned for July 

 

White Plains, NY — The Westchester County Board of Legislators will convene a Committee of 

the Whole (COW) meeting in July to hear from the Commissioners of the County's Board of 

Elections about how to improve voting conditions in November in light of the COVID-19 

pandemic. 

 

Board Chairman Ben Boykin (D- White Plains, Scarsdale, Harrison), said, "The Board of 

Legislators has no authority over how the Board of Elections conducts elections. The BOE is an 

independent body that reports to the State Board of Elections. But it is imperative that voters in 

Westchester have confidence in the way elections are held in our County, and as representatives of 

the people of Westchester, we must do what we can to ensure that. 

 

"The June 23 primaries were conducted under a perfect storm of difficult conditions because of 

the COVID-19 pandemic. The unprecedented process for and volume of absentee voting, the 

difficulty in recruiting and training poll workers in the face of the pandemic, and the challenges of 

locating a sufficient number of suitable voting places presented challenging circumstances. 

 

"Unfortunately, as a result, confusion about absentee voting was widespread and Election Day 

lines were unacceptably long. It is imperative that we examine what happened and understand 

quickly what steps need to be taken to make sure that things will be better in November." 

 

The Board of Legislators is planning a COW for the week of July 20 with County Board of 

Elections Commissioners and staff.  In future meetings, the BOL is also planning to speak with 

voters, advocates, State Board of Elections representatives and others to help ensure that clear and 

pro-active steps are taken before November. 

 

In particular, Legislators are interested in hearing about improvements in the following areas: 
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 Early voting 

 Communications 

 Poll worker recruitment and training  

 Poll sites 

 PPE and safety supplies  

 Physical and absentee voting logistics 

 

Majority Leader MaryJane Shimsky (D - Ardsley, Dobbs Ferry, Edgemont, Hartsdale, Hastings-

on-Hudson, Irvington), said, “Our voting system had to deal with numerous shocks during the June 

primary, the result of the coronavirus pandemic and the largest primary voting turnout in decades. 

Westchester County’s election system cannot be caught by surprise again.  We need to make sure 

we are ready for what will likely be record-setting turnout for the general election in November. 

We look forward to working together with the Board of Elections, advocates, State officials and 

others to make sure our County is prepared for November.”   

 

The Board of Legislators would like to hear first-hand experiences from those who voted this June 

as well.  We are asking voters to share their experiences, as specifically as possible, by email at 

BOLPublicComments@westchesterlegislators.com 

 

### 
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PRESS RELEASE 
 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE:   

July 23, 2020 

 

 CONTACT: 

Jason Chervokas 

Director of Communications 

(914)-995-2838 

jmch@westchestergov.com 
 

 

DATE SET FOR MEETING WITH ELECTION COMMISSIONERS ON VOTING 

IMPROVEMENTS 

Committee of the Whole Meeting Scheduled for Wednesday, July 29 at 10 a.m. 

 

White Plains, NY — The Westchester County Board of Legislators will convene a Committee of 

the Whole (COW) meeting on Wednesday, July 29 at 10 a.m. to hear from the Commissioners of 

the County's Board of Elections (BOE) about how to improve voting conditions in November in 

light of the COVID-19 pandemic. 

 

Pursuant to Governor Cuomo’s Executive Order No. 202.1, as extended, in order to protect public 

health and maintain necessary social distancing, the meeting will take place without in-person 

public access, but, as with all our public meetings, the proceedings will be streamed live and 

archived on our website, www.westchesterlegislators.com. 

 

A live link to the stream will appear on the Upcoming Events section of our online meeting 

calendar at https://westchestercountyny.granicus.com/ViewPublisher.php?view_id=1 when the 

meeting begins. 

 

The June 23 primaries were conducted under a perfect storm of difficult conditions because of the 

COVID-19 pandemic which affected the BOE's ability to recruit and train poll workers. In addition, 

changes in the availability of traditional polling sites meant that many new locations had to be 

found. Also, a series of gubernatorial emergency Executive Orders changed election dates and 

deadlines multiple times, and instituted new absentee balloting procedures, leading to a dramatic 

increase in the volume of absentee voting. 

 

The BOE faced a daunting task in conducting elections in that environment, and the COVID-19 

pandemic is sure to present similar challenges this November, when turnout will be significantly 

higher. 

 

The County Board of Legislators has no authority over how the BOE conducts elections. However, 

as the elected representatives of the people of Westchester County, we know that nothing is more 

important that the people's right to vote. To the extent that the legislature can gather information, 

ask questions, and provide recommendations to the BOE, we must do that. 
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The COW is just one of several step the Board of Legislators is undertaking to assist voters and to 

provide recommendations to the BOE. 

 

A newly created Election Information Gathering Task Force met Wednesday evening, July 8 to 

hear from more than 70 members of the public who registered to speak during the online event.  

Many of those who spoke were long-time poll workers. We also received more than 150 written 

comments. The comments offered valuable and real-world user-experience data we hope will be 

useful to the BOE. 

 

In addition, our Budget & Appropriations Committee met on the morning of July 13 with election 

professionals and advocates to hear about their experiences and suggestions. 

 

The Election Information Gathering Task Force will assemble the information from these meetings 

and prepare a report, including recommendations, to be completed by August 7. 

 

### 
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ELECTION INFORMATION GATHERING 

TASK FORCE 

Public Written Comments 

July 2020 

Task Force Members 

Co-Chairs: Legislators Catherine Borgia and Vedat Gashi 

Vice Chair Alfreda Williams and Majority Leader MaryJane Shimsky 
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